	PART 1

(OPEN TO THE PUBLIC)
	ITEM NO. A6


	                            Report of the Leader of the Council
Quarterly report of the work of Overview and Scrutiny 


	TO THE CABINET 8th April 2008


	TITLE:
FEEDBACK FROM Overview and Scrutiny December 2007 - February 2008

	RECOMMENDATION:

Cabinet is requested to note the comments of the overview and scrutiny committees, in particular:
· Members support for the mainstreaming of the time expired posts (Park Rangers) within the Environment Directorate

· The planned scrutiny work on cycling, referred by the Cycling Forum
· Concerns about the accuracy of the sickness reporting system for part time staff

· That consideration be given to basis by which the level of devolved budgets for Community Committees are determined


	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

At the meeting of scrutiny chairs with Cabinet on 13 November 2007, it was agreed that a quarterly report should be provided from overview and scrutiny, outlining key work conducted. This would provide Cabinet with a wider overview of the scrutiny work programme.

The report includes the work of five of the overview and scrutiny committees, but excludes Budget Scrutiny, which has its own monthly reporting arrangements with Cabinet.

This report informs Cabinet of the matters considered by overview and scrutiny committees during the period December 2007 to Feb 2008. Some of the committees did not meet in December due to the Christmas period. Issues considered were :-

· ICT – implementation of Enterprise XP
· Attendance Management scheme
· Disability Equality Scheme – annual report
· Parks for People Strategy
· Allotments in Salford - Green Paper discussion document

· Neighbourhood Management

· Midwife Led Unit – various reports and visit to Edgeware Birth Centre
· Development of a local LINk (Local Involvement Networks)
· Equitable access to GPs

· Scrutiny report on the major adaptations service

· BSF/PFI update

· Annual Performance Assessment of services for children and young people
· Transition from Children’s to Adult Services
· Respect and Behaviour
· Regeneration – City tour
· Housing Market Renewal Programme
· New Local Area Agreement

	BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:
Reports of Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee; Community, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee; Customer and Support Services Scrutiny Committee; Environment Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee; Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee, December 2007 – February 2008 (available on SOLAR)


	ASSESSMENT OF RISK:
Not applicable


	SOURCE OF FUNDING:
Not applicable


	LEGAL ADVICE OBTAINED:
Not applicable



	FINANCIAL ADVICE OBTAINED:
Not applicable


	CONTACT OFFICER:
Karen Dainty, Principal Scrutiny Officer


Tel. No: 793 2513


email: karen.dainty@salford.gov.uk


	WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S)        ALL



	KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:




REPORT DETAILS
Background
At the meeting of scrutiny chairs with Cabinet on 13 November 2007, it was agreed that a quarterly report should be provided from overview and scrutiny, outlining key work conducted. This would provide Cabinet with a wider overview of the scrutiny work programme.

This is the second such report and covers the period December 2007 to February 2008
The report includes five of the overview and scrutiny committees, but excludes Budget Scrutiny, which has its own monthly reporting arrangements with Cabinet.

Environment, Housing and Planning Overview and Scrutiny.

December 2007:

The committee looked at the Parks for People Strategy and was updated on achievements in the past two years. Work is progressing to achieve 10 district parks throughout the City in the next 10 years. Members were updated on the development of neighbourhood parks and the intention for Buile Hill to become a city standard premiere park.
January 2008
Members discussed key issues for allotments in Salford in relation to the green paper discussion document. A number of representatives from city allotments also attended this meeting.

Feedback from the Cycle Forum was given to members outlining some of the issues identified. It was also suggested that a commission should be set up to look at what is happening in Salford.

The Environment, Housing and Planning Overview and Scrutiny have the following task groups to support their work programme.

Supporting People Panel:

The panel has been set up to monitor the supporting people improvement plan, establish links with user groups and to consider ways of raising awareness of local councillors regarding services. Members of the panel have also been carrying visits to service providers.
Strategic Housing Group and Planning Sub Group:

The strategic housing aspect of the group has been set up to carry out some independent research and has visited Bolton and Rochdale Local Authorities to consider best practice and compare services. 

The Group will continue to monitor the Strategic Housing Improvement Plan and to challenge various aspects of the service in the forthcoming year.

With regards to planning the sub group regularly considers strategic planning documents for the city. 
Customer and Support Services Scrutiny

January 2008

Members were updated on ICT with an overview of the implementation of enterprise XP and the benefits gained from this. Officers informed the committee that the project has been completed on time and allocated 25% efficiency savings. The next project to be looked at is data retention. As users can now log onto computers throughout the city, the issue was raised around cleanliness of equipment as this is now being shared. It was suggested that the Health and Safety group look at provisions such as bacterial wipes for equipment.
February 2008
Members had previously looked at attendance management and requested that two directorates come back to Scrutiny. The Director from Urban Vision attended and updated members. Long term sickness had risen in the last 12 months however a number of new provisions have been implemented, it was also felt that the DDA could have impacted on sickness levels.
An issue was outlined in respect of IT systems and how sickness was recorded for part time workers for example, if someone only worked three days and was off sick, these would be input as 5 days. This system could impact on the overall numbers for the Council as a number of workers will have different working patterns.

An officer from the Community Health and Social Care Directorate also attended and reported on sickness levels within the directorate. 
Officers attended to inform members of the first annual report for the Disability Equality Scheme. A significant amount of work had been carried out to involve groups who were not normally involved in consultation with the Council. A member of the disability forum also attended the meeting as an expert adviser to comment on the approach.
Community Health and Social Care

January 2008

A meeting took place with officers from the neighbourhood management team, chairs of residents associations and community committees were also invited. The aim of the meeting was to receive an update of the neighbourhood management service from officers and then to discuss with neighbourhood managers and community representatives how this was working in practice. Members felt that a lot of good work had been carried out in this area and it was important to keep this area of work high on the council agenda. Discussion also took place around the budgets that were devolved to community committees and members have asked officers to look at how this is determined.

The issue of proposed closure of the Women's Centre was raised. It was understood that the a new business plan had been requested by the leader. Members asked for a copy of this once it had been submitted.

February 2008
A visit to the Edgware Midwife Led Unit took place in January 2008. Members asked that the head of midwifery from Salford Royal Foundation Trust and a representative from the ambulance service to attend to the meeting to give their views on the option of a midwife led unit in Salford. 

A number of issues were raised and discussed further as a result of the visit, which members and officers felt was extremely worthwhile. It was agreed that the possibility of holding the next meeting at the hospital would be explored, so that the remaining evidence to be considered in respect of a midwife led unit could be received from the PCT along with a visit to the current midwife led unit.

Members were updated on the changes to the service as a result of the recommendations from the Darzi report. The additional GPs were welcomed along with the increased opening times of surgeries and the walk in centre.

Members approved the draft report from the scrutiny review of the major adaptations service, which would come to Cabinet Briefing in April.
A special meeting was held to discuss the new legislation in respect of LINks (Local Involvement Networks) which will replace the existing PPI (Patient and Public Involvement) arrangements. The expected timetable is that a host organisation will be in place for September 2008. Members agreed with the specification for the tender and it was agreed that a scrutiny member would sit on the interview panel. It is important that the scrutiny committee establish a good working relationship with the host organization and Link once these are operational.
Children’s Services Scrutiny
January 2008

Members have requested regular updates in relation to Building Schools for the Future (BSF) therefore Stephen Bradbury and Mike Hall provided details on the current position for both BSF and Private Finance Initiative.  

Following the publication of the 2007 annual performance assessment of services for children and young people, Jill Baker, Paul Woltman and Councillor Warmisham attended the meeting to provide further information for members, in relation to the adopted process of the review and to comment on the outcomes.

Also in January a sub group was formed, consisting of elected and co-opted members, from both Children’s Services and Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committees. The group will be starting work on the respect and behaviour agenda.    

February  2008
Members expressed an interest in transition from children’s to adult services as this item had been referred to Children’s Services from a number of areas. A review of people with a physical or sensory disability was undertaken by the Community, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee last year, in order to determine whether Salford is meeting their needs and found that transition can be an issue. In order to provide members with further information, Paul Woltman, Bernie Enright, Christine Blackshaw and Mike Kelly attended the meeting to give an overview of the topic.
Also in February, a second meeting of the sub group undertaking the work on respect and behaviour took place. Individuals and groups that members wished to speak to were identified, along with potential locations to visit in order to witness best practice.  

Strategy & Regeneration Scrutiny
December

Members undertook a tour of the city which helped them to visualise and understand different regeneration initiatives across the City, along with any associated benefits and problems.  
A number of officers attended the meeting, those being the Deputy Director of Housing and Planning, Bob Osborne, supported by John Wooderson, Senior Manager (Procurement and Delivery) and Reuben Flynn, Head of Renewal Salix Homes. Along with Councillor Peter Connor and the Lead member for Housing to present a report on the Housing Market Renewal (HMR) programme and to discuss how the committee could scrutinise it in the future.   
January

Kevin Brady and Matthew Lynn attended the meeting to provide an update on recent events which have shaped the development of the Salford Innovation Park (SIP) to date.

Alan Tomlinson informed members of the progress of the current Local Area Agreement (LAA) 2007-2010 and the requirements of the new agreement which comes into being in June 2008.

Members then attended a presentation on the findings of the SPOTlight project on worklessness in East Salford as observers. 
February

Members received an update on progress on the development of the new Local Area Agreement.  

New powers and roles for overview and scrutiny
An awareness session will be held with all overview and scrutiny committees during February – April 2008, outlining the implications of the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007.

Other meetings/events involving overview and scrutiny

Bolton Salford and Trafford Mental Health Trust Joint Health Scrutiny Committee

Greater Manchester Health Scrutiny Panel 
Visit by London Borough of Newham Regeneration Scrutiny Commission

Visit to Edgeware Midwife Led Birth Centre
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